Minister of Tribal Affairs
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Phone: +91 11 2338 8482
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Email : oram.jual@gmail.com
Dear Minister,

As you may know, human rights defender Pavitri Manjhi says that on 13 June 2018, a police officer visited her home in Benghari village, Chhattisgarh state and compelled her to sign a false written statement. Despite her filing official complaints about the ongoing threats, intimidation and harassment Pavitri Manjhi faces, police have not yet registered her case for investigation. 
Pavitri Manjhi says she was visited at her home on 13 June 2018 by a police official who compelled her to sign a false written statement saying that she had not been threatened by company officials. Five days later, on 18 June, Pavitri Manjhi filed a second complaint to the regional Inspector General of Police regarding the harassment she has faced for her peaceful activism. The first complaint was filed on 17 April to the local Superintendent of Police. 
On 22 June, a local administrator, who had earlier signed as a witness the sale deeds of allegedly fraudulent purchase of Adivasi lands, demanded the identity cards of residents of Benghari village. When Pavitri Manjhi asked him to provide a reason for demanding the documents, he responded with verbal abuse and threatened to have her beaten.
Pavitri Manjhi has been on the frontline of protesting against two private companies who allegedly defrauded indigenous Adivasis of their land when developing a thermal power plant from 2009 to 2011, and a biomass power plant in 2004 and 2007. Along with other activists, she set up the Adivasi Dalit Mazdoor Kisan Sangharsh in 2017, a community group that supports individuals to file formal complaints in line with the provisions of India’s Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes (Prevention of Atrocities) Act – a special law to protect Dalit and Adivasi rights that criminalizes the dispossession of Dalit and Adivasi land without their consent. 
Despite scores of Adivasi villagers having filed complaints to the police alleging unlawful dispossession of their land in June 2017, the police continue to refuse to register First Information Reports, the first step of a criminal investigation.
I urge you to take the following immediate steps to correct this dangerous and unjust situation:

· Provide adequate security to Pavitri Manjhi and other Adivasi villagers from harassment and intimidation, in consultation with them;
· Investigate any complaints of harassment, threats and intimidation of Adivasi villagers, and bring those responsible to justice in fair trials; and

· Investigate the complaints of unlawful dispossession of land, and bring those responsible to justice in fair trials.

Thank you for your prompt attention to this critical matter.  Please do the right thing.

Sincerely, 

cc:

Ambassador Navtej Sarna, Ambassador H.E. Navtej Sarna, Embassy of India, 2107 Massachusetts Ave. NW, Washington, DC 20008, Phone: 202 939 7000 | Fax: 202 265 4351, amb.washington@mea.gov.in

